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SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON CONTEXT SENSITIVE STREETS MINUTES
February 13, 2012
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Doyle Carter and Don Redman 
Excused: Council Members Kimberly Daniels and Greg Anderson
Also: Dylan Reingold – General Counsel’s office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division,  Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Calvin Burney, James Reed, Soliman Salem and Bill Killingsworth – Planning and Development Department; Jim Robinson, Bill Joyce  – Public Works Department; Jack Shad – Public Parking; James Nealis, Ricky Anderson and Scott Wilson – ECAs; 
Meeting Convened: 4:12 p.m.
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting and said that the primary business of the committee was to get an overview explanation of 2 draft ordinances prepared by herself and Mr. Reingold with the assistance of the Public Works and Planning Departments.  The members will have two weeks to read and consider the ordinances and will be ready to make final recommendations at the next meeting in two weeks, after which the bills will be introduced.
Bicycle/pedestrian coordinator legislation
Ms. Boyer explained that the bill creates a new position at the level of a Planner III, and that the Council Auditor and the Mayor’s Office have identified and approved a funding source to fund the position for the remainder of this fiscal year, although the source account was not included in the draft that was distributed today.  In response to Ms. Boyer’s request for suggestions on how much to appropriate for the last 6 months of the fiscal year (bottom of the range?  Mid-point of the range?) the committee recommended using the mid-point of the salary range.
Context Sensitive Streets Standards Committee legislation

Ms. Boyer explained that the length of the proposed bill (45 pages) is a result of the need identified during the drafting process to substantially update the impacted Code chapters to codify numerous changes made in recent years by several administrative reorganizations, the adoption of the City’s mobility fee, the 2030 Comprehensive Plan, etc. that have not been fully incorporated into the Code.  As a fundamental change, the definition of “director” is changed in several locations from meaning the Director of Public Works to now mean the Director of Planning and Development because that is where the Context Sensitive Streets Standards Committee (CSSSC) will be housed and primarily staffed.  The bill leaves the current Subdivision Standards Advisory Committee in place to deal with all development-related standards except context sensitive mobility issues.  

As currently drafted the bill grants the CSSSC the authority to adopt new policies and standards and requires that they be forwarded to City Council for information only.  Ms. Boyer asked the committee to consider whether they preferred to have the bill delegate the authority to promulgate new standards to the committee, of if they would prefer that the committee develop recommended standards that would then be enacted by the City Council.  Dylan Reingold suggested that the bill might be improved by having the Council President appoint the urban priority area and rural area representatives. 
The committee raised a variety of issues that might or might not be appropriate for incorporation in the context sensitive standards:

· Council Member Redman asked if street lighting should it fall under the purview of the Subdivision Standards Advisory Committee or the CSSSC.

· Designated freight corridors – do they need to be specifically included in the context-specific standards?
· Existing pavement width specifications in Chapter 654 – should they be eliminated by the new ordinance and then replaced with new standards developed by the CSSSC, or should the existing standards remain in place until after the CSSSC has developed a set of proposals that would be adopted by Council to replace the old?

· Is there a need to specifically state that land development regulations and context sensitive standards apply to City-developed projects as well as to private development?

· Should the CSSSC have an odd number of members, and if so, should the number be 11 or 13?

· Council Member Redman suggested adding a representative of the running community to the committee.

· James Reed suggested adding a representative of persons with disabilities to the committee.

· Mr. Redman suggested that the membership terms should be staggered so that the entire group does not serve co-terminously.

Public Works Director Jim Robinson recommended that the CSSSC be instructed in the course of developing new and innovative standards to ensure that those standards comply with at least one set of existing national or state standards (i.e. Institute of Transportation Engineers, American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials, National Association of City Transportation Officials, Federal Highway Administration, Florida Department of Transportation, etc.).  This will ensure that the new standards will have some external validity and will be important in reducing the potential risk and liability of deviating from established transportation norms that a built-in assumption of a reasonable level of safety.  It will be especially important to have this type of requirement if the membership of the CSSSC does not include transportation and planning professionals as voting members.  Mr. Reingold suggested that one method to both encourage creativity and innovation by the committee and still maintain reasonable standards of safety and prudence would be to create a system whereby some authority (City Council, Public Works Director, Planning Director) would be required to give final approval to any proposals that don’t meet an existing recognized national or state precedent.  Jim Robinson agreed that exceptions to the norm are acceptable as long as a due diligence process is followed and potential liability and safety ramifications are recognized and thought through in developing new ideas.
Public comment
Steven Tocknell of the Bike Coalition said that standards for all modes of transportation are good, as long as they are balanced.  He agrees that referencing existing standards is a good practice from a liability prevention standpoint.
Bert Shaw supported the idea of creating the position of bicycle/pedestrian coordinator.

Bill Killingsworth said that context specific design is, by definition, about the relationship between the roadway and the adjoining environment, including the buildings abutting roadways.  He recommended that the CSSSC include voting representatives with design experience who can ensure that the context of transportation is taken into account.  He believes that Jacksonville can be a trend-setter and come up with good new ideas that can then be adopted by the national organizations mentioned earlier.  
In response to a question from Council Member Carter about how the decision is made to add or not add bicycle lanes to roadways undergoing widening or substantial improvement (i.e. Better Jacksonville Plan roads), Jim Robinson stated that the decision is made on a case-by-case basis where it is considered appropriate for the work being done, particularly considering improvements to connectivity to already existing bike lanes.  If the project is on a state road (as most of Jacksonville’s main thoroughfares are), then FDOT makes the decision.  Having a full-time bicycle/pedestrian coordinator on staff will ensure that all road projects are evaluated for their potential to include bike- and pedestrian-friendly designs and will help to identify projects where those facilities are needed and warranted.

Meeting adjourned:  5:05 p.m.
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